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Part A 1 
Program Rationale and Design (Summary Statement)
All real living is meeting. – Martin Buber

Old South Church in Boston and our Senior Minister & CEO, Nancy Taylor, propose a four-month renewal program. The purposes are essentially twofold:  1) to refresh us from a sustained seven-year period of very good and very hard work and, 2) to prepare and propel us toward the next chapter in our life, specifically, the chapter that culminates with our 350th anniversary (2019) and coincides with the completion of our Vision for the 21st Century.

We feel a great affinity for Martin Buber’s words, “All real living is meeting.” We are convinced that his attention to dialogue, community and encounter describes the Christian life well lived: mindful, curious, engaged, patient and generously oriented to toward the other. We intend in this time of renewal to practice such mindfulness: attentive to how we are with each other, with God and God’s world, attentive to the past, present and future.

In the case of Old South Church, we propose a return of a selection of clergy and seminarians who previously served here: meeting them, becoming reacquainted, and asking them to address in sermons and structured conversation these questions: “How has your life unfolded in the years since you left Old South Church? What do you remember most about your time here? What occurred while you were here that deeply mattered? What words of wisdom or guidance do you have for us? What do you hope for and expect from Old South Church? As a teacher and mentor, as a pastor and Christian, what is important to you to transmit to the next generation? Of what are you most afraid? What gives you joy?” In some cases, we will ask folks who are historically minded, to present what they know and have researched of Old South’s recent past.

Our senior minister, meanwhile, proposes a three-staged sojourn involving renewal, research and re-entry. 1) Renewal: travel to the Southwestern US for an extended stay in Taos, New Mexico at a rental home with ministerial colleagues for reflection, retreat, recreation and refreshment. 2) Research into Old South archival materials located in Boston area libraries, including consultation with professional historians about our 350th anniversary. 3) Re-entry: during which she will organize her research in preparation for a report to the congregation regarding ideas for our 350th anniversary.

As we each engage with old friends, colleagues, historians and those persons whose lives are now known to us through historical documents, we will encounter the past, and enjoy deep and grateful conversation with those who came before us. These engagements with the past, in turn, cannot help but inform and shape all the future "meetings" Old South will inevitably engage in our ever-growing hospitality toward God’s people and world.
Part A 2
Provide a clearly articulated rationale for engaging in the renewal program. 


In the impressive work of the past seven years at Old South we have accomplished much. Our church has grown, deepened and strengthened in almost every way: from one weekly worship service to three very unique and successful services (we will launch our fourth this summer); from an average weekly worship attendance of 260 to 546; from annual pledge income of $400k to over $900k; from regularly overspending our endowment draw rule to living within it; from almost no small groups to countless and various small groups; from a single weekly drop-in Bible study to three, concurrent, high-commitment Bible studies; from zero to two mission trips a year. We have been recognized as a leadership congregation of the UCC (identified in 2011 by the UCC as a “Center for Excellence”). We are perhaps the most significant Boston-area church providing interfaith leadership, especially in the still-troubled wake of 9/11. After years of discernment we emerged in 2010 with a very exciting and challenging Vision for the 21st Century which now serves as our navigational equipment. Moreover, there is joy here, and excitement: a palpable sense that the Spirit is filling our sails and we are embarked upon on a voyage.

Along the way, we have faced into and grown from major challenges: first, the untimely death in 2006 of our senior minister’s husband, a beloved member of the church. Second in 2008, our 1875 National Historic Landmark building sustained major damage. Under Nancy’s leadership we subrogated the claim ourselves, won friends, completely restored the building and spared the UCC’s Insurance Board from a catastrophic claim. Finally, our beloved and gifted Associate Minister of six years resigned to attend to his young family. Currently, we are in an interim period, actively searching for two full-time associate ministers.

Having worked so hard, and to such good effect, we now yearn for a change of pace, a period of renewal, an interlude of reflection promising new perspectives and encounters. We propose to undertake a pilgrimage of meeting, encounter and re-acquaintance with old friends, self, nature, God and the rhythms of time and memories. 

On the other side of this period of renewal we face a major capital campaign, significant and disruptive building renovations and, not least, the challenge of simultaneously bringing our Vision to fruition and the celebration of 350 years of ministry, which will roughly coincide with our senior minister’s retirement. Our past seven years have been quite wonderful. We want the next seven (or eight) to be equally refreshing, energized, creative and faithful. 
Part A 3 
A thorough narrative description of the pastor’s activities and the timeline. 


Our senior minister proposes a three-staged sojourn of Renewal, Research and Re-entry. Each stage includes physical activity, time for reading, a slower pace, some solitude, and relaxed time with colleagues for conversation, good meals and reflection.
Stage I. Renewal, Reflection and Recreation. April 8-June 2, 2013 


After a brief, three-day visit to Provincetown, Massachusetts with five Back Bay women clergy colleagues, Nancy will pack her car for a road trip ... destination: Taos, New Mexico at a rental home large enough to sleep five people. She will be there for just over a month, alternating periods of solitude with visits from colleagues (five colleagues April 23-May 4 and five different colleagues May 8-18). She has named in this proposal colleagues who make her heart sing; colleagues graced with wisdom and seasoned with experience, who deeply understand the theology of “meeting.” These are collagues who will help her reflect on both planning our church's 350th anniversary and on strategies to approach the final seven or so years of professional work before retirement. 

Having visited Taos briefly some decades ago, Nancy fell in love with the lanscape, the colors, the air, and the palpable feel of its ancient, earth-centered spirituality. She experienced Taos as a place conducive to deep encounter. She imagines gentle days of conversation, reflection, reading, physical exercise and exploration of the landscape, peoples and culture in and around Taos, including day trips to historic sites, pueblos, museums, etc. 
Stage II. Research, Reflection and Recreation. June 3-July 21, 2013 


As Old South Church’s extraordinary history also makes her heart sing, Nancy intends that the focus of Stage II will primarily involve a sojourn among our church’s ancestors. This will take shape in an exploration of our materials and manuscripts at four institutions: the Boston Athenaeum, Boston Public Library (housing our church’s collection of rare books and manuscripts), the Massachusetts Historical Society and the Congregational Library (where most of our archival materials are housed). 


In addition to sojourning among original sources (diaries, sermons, minutes of meetings, reports, et. al.) and their authors, Nancy will schedule meetings with local religious historians to discuss strategies for documenting, communicating and celebrating our upcoming anniversary. Also, during this Stage, Nancy plans to undertake a routine of physical activity and fitness and, host a reunion gathering of the Boston-area colleagues who traveled to New Mexico.
Stage III. Re-entry. July 22-28, 2013 


The final stage of this sojourn of renewal involves organizing the research and ideas in preparation for a report to the congregation regarding ways to plan for, mark and celebrate our 350th anniversary in 2019. Nancy hopes in this process to enable a deeper and more meaningful encounter among the past and present, our ancestors and ourselves ... in order to prepare, accompany and propel us into the future to which God is calling us.
Part A 4
Pastor describes the intended benefits for both parties.

I am determined to complete my tenure at Old South Church as strongly as I began it. I have been here for a biblical seven years and, upon my return from sabbatical, will have another stretch of seven years to retirement. While we have accomplished a tremendous amount together, the church remains in a financially untenable situation. We face a major capital campaign and significant and costly building upgrades. We have watched as many old, historic religious institutions have gone under (seminaries, churches, church-related non-profits). We are determined not to let that happen here. We have the history, location, facilities and the human and financial resources to harness the winds of the Spirit to carry us far into the future. But this requires thoughtful, strategic work. I want to prepare myself for this next, long, exciting voyage. 

An extended time apart will enable me to see Old South Church and my ministry with fresher eyes. A change of venue and an expanse of time for deep encounter—conversations, learning, reflection and research—cannot help but bear fruit.
Part A 5 
A statement of intended benefits, both for the congregation and for the pastor, written by a member of the congregation, summarizing the congregation’s views.

While we are deeply acquainted with the first three hundred years of our history and ministry (from the Witch Trials to Abolition, from Suffrage to the Unitarian Controversy, from overseas missions to the founding of schools and colleges, from the Boston Tea Party to the excesses of the Gilded Age), we are less well acquainted with the life and ministry of this church in the past 50 to 100 years (including the Great Depression, Civil Rights, McCarthyism, the Viet Nam War, integration and women’s rights, housing and healthcare). Therefore, an important component of the renewal program enables Old South Church and our pastor to each undertake “meeting” and encounter with the personages and events of the church’s more recent past. 
Part A 6
Coverage, congregational renewal and pastor’s leave-taking and return,

We are blessed with an abundance of leadership at Old South Church: a deep and skilled bench of both ordained and lay leadership, professional staff and volunteers. That said, we propose coverage in the absence of the Senior Minister in the following ways:
a. Administrative coverage: it is likely that we will have settled two new associate ministers just prior to the beginning of this sabbatical. We propose, therefore, that our Theologian in Residence step in to convene weekly staff meetings, sign checks, oversee pastoral care, and serve as the wise and familiar presence that he is. Additional burdens will inevitably fall upon our Senior Church Administrator, Executive Assistant Minister and our Administrator/Webmaster ($2,000 honorarium each = $8,000).
b. Preaching: We are excited about inviting old friends back to preach during this four month period. Nancy would have preached about eleven of these Sundays. ($350 x 11 = $3850.)

c. Recorder: We want to hire a church member to serve as the recorder of the highlights, learning and events of the congregational renewal program. ($2000)
d. Celebration: ice cream and cake for hundreds of people at both leave-taking and return
Part A 7
How pastor and congregation will communicate share insights:

We will plan occasions in the fall for such communication through Council meeting, written reports, sermons and dedicated reflection.
Part A 8
The process by which the congregation determined to submit this proposal:

The members of the Old South congregation, along with the leaders, are keenly aware that our pastor has labored hard over the past seven years, and to excellent effect. For several years the leadership of the congregation has been pressing our pastor to undertake a sabbatical. No one had to talk us into this! We enthusiastically support this proposal. We are astonished and delighted by the Lilly Endowment’s National Clergy Renewal Program. Thank you!!!!!
Part B 1 
Congregational Information. 

Old South Church was gathered in 1669. We removed to our present location (and third meetinghouse) in 1875. 

(1669–1775) Old South played defining roles in the birthing of this nation, in our national dreams for freedom and democracy. Our leaders sought peaceful solutions to the crisis with Great Britain, culminating in the Boston Tea Party (launched from our meetinghouse) and the subsequent seizure of our meetinghouse by British dragoons who defiled and damaged it. The church and its leaders contributed significantly to the dawning of tolerance in this young nation: from colonial era opposition/atonement for the “Witch” Trials to radical abolition. 

(1870+) In 1872 we relocated from our downtown colonial era meeting house to the newly developed Back Bay. The city’s subsequent expansion enveloped the Church, recalling us to an urban ministry. It was in this period that Old South founded and co-founded numerous organizations, many of whom we work in partnership today.

(1980s—present) In the early 1980’s Old South clergy reached out to support men in Boston’s South End who were suffering and dying from AIDS. Our ministries to, with and by LGBT people were born. We were an early adopter of the UCC’s Open and Affirming movement and, more recently, took a leadership role in the passage of the Massachusetts Equal Marriage Amendment. Blessed with a vital population of LGBT folk, we continually grow in our understandings of gender identity and expression. 

Also in this period we worked with the city around affordable housing and attempted to provide a non-anxious and peaceful presence in the midst of Boston’s horrific response to bussing and de-segregation. Most recently we engaged in a church-wide discernment process asking, “What is God calling us to in the next chapter of our life?” Our discernment resulted in the adoption in 2010 of our Vision for the 21st Century. 
Part B 2
Number of members and average worship attendance:

We are 581 full members. Average weekly worship attendance is 546. Why such a high ratio of worship attendance to membership? We are located at a bustling urban crossroads with tons of foot traffic. Every day we welcome visitors, tourists, seekers, new-comers and the curious. Finally, the combination of our commitment to excellence in music, liturgy and preaching, radical hospitality, our progressive posture, our multicultural congregation and our three distinctive services draw visitors, seminarians, clergy, students, church youth groups, etc. 
Part B 3
The names and tenure of the last four senior pastors.

James W. Crawford (28 years), Frederick M. Meek (27 years), Russell Henry Stafford (18 years) and George Angier Gordon (45 years).
Part B 4
List a sampling of the ministries in which your church is involved.

External: two Mission/Work Trips, Greater Boston Interfaith Organization, City Mission Society, Allston-Brighton Food Pantry, Habitat for Humanity, common cathedral (outdoor church and street ministry to the homeless), Sunday’s Bread, Women’s Lunch Place, Friendship Works, Training, Inc,. Internal: Congregational Care and Support, Prayer Shawl Ministry, Healing Prayer Service, Education for Children and Youth, LGBT, Radical Hospitality, Retired and Ready, Regional Fellowship and Potlucks etc.
Part B 5 
One-page summary of the congregation’s current annual budget. 
Revenues


Endowment income

$   567,800.00


Congregational support
$   957,000.00


Inter-entity


$   107,000.00


OSC Preschool, et al

$     36,200.00


Building use & misc

$   202,500.00


TOTAL REVENUES
$1,870,500.00

Expenses


Church maintenance

$   469,316.00


Church office


$   392,400.00


Ministers


$   570,194.00


Music



$   182,380.00


Church School


$     83,972.00


Outreach


$   147,995.00


General/non-dept specific
$     79,890.00


Other program expenses
$     1,1053.00


TOTAL EXPENSES

$2,036,200.00

Deficit




$ ( 165,730.00)

Funding of deficit





Vision fund


$      50,000.00


Budget stabilization fund
$    105,775.00

TOTAL DEFICIT 


$     (9,960.00) 
Part C 1
Pastor’s education:
Macalester College, St. Paul MN


B.A. 

(1978)

Yale Divinity School, New Haven CT 

M. Div. 
(1981)

Chicago Theological Seminary, Chicago IL 

D. Min. 
(1997)
Part C 2 
Pastor’s date of ordination, and the tenure and places of previous positions. 

Ordained by the United Church of Christ, Nov 27, 1983
Positions:
Senior Minister & CEO, Old South Church in Boston

2005 – present



Minister & President, Massachusetts Conference, UCC 

2001- 2005 


Senior Minister, First Congregational Church, Boise ID 

1992- 2001



Associate Minister, Immanuel Cong. Church, Hartford CT 

1987- 1992


Pastor, Oxford County United Parish ME (3-point charge)

1983 - 1987
Part C 3
Other information about pastor

Nancy is an independent trustee of Pax World Funds (and chair of the Nomination, Compliance and Governance Committee). She is a member of the Yale Divinity School Board of Advisors, is Secretary of the Board of Trustees of Andover Newton Theological School, Trustee Emeritus of the Benjamin Franklin Institute of Technology, serves as a Manager of the Old South Meeting House, and is a Trustee of common cathedral (ecumenical ministry to Boston’s homeless). She serves on the Advisory Board of the Idaho Human Rights Education Center and Memorial, which she co-founded. She is the recipient of honorary degrees and various awards. 
